BNCI Horizon 2020

FP7-ICT-2013-10 609593 Nov 2013–Apr 2015





Deliverable: Title:	D2.3 Contribution to roadmap						
Work package:	WP2						
Due:	M18						
Type:	$X PU^1$	$\Box PP^2$	$\Box RE^3$	$\Box \mathrm{CO}^4$			
Main author:	Mariska van Steense	el (UMCU)					
Other authors:	Ruben Real, Maria	Laura Blefari, C	Clemens Brunner,	Benjamin Blankertz,			
	Johannes Höhne, Rupert Ortner, Boris Reuderink, Gert Kristo, Nick Ramsey						
Abstract:	This deliverable contains a contribution to the roadmap from the research perspective.						
	This final contribution represents Appendix A of the final roadmap, and contains an						
overview of the used sources, a summary of the state-of-the-art on BCI c					ts and		
	paradigms. BCI data processing and BCI hardware and recording techniques. In						
	the future outlook of BCI researchers on their field is given.						
Keywords:	Sources, Summary of	of state-of-the-a	rt, Questionnaire	6			

¹ Public

 ² Restricted to other program participants
³ Restricted to a group specified by the consortium
⁴ Confidential, only for members of the consortium

Contents

1 Intro	duction	3
2 Road	Imap contribution - Appendix A	3
A.1	Sources	3
A.1.1	1 Knowledge from Hallstatt Retreat	3
A.1.2	2 Future BNCI Consortium report	3
A.1.3	3 Literature database	3
A.1.4	4 Researchers' questionnaire	4
A.2	Summary of state-of-the-art	4
A.2.1	BCI concepts and paradigms	4
A.2.2	2 BCI data processing	6
A.2.3	3 BCI hardware and recording techniques	8
A.3	Future outlook	11
A.3.1	1 Report on Researchers' Questionnaire	11
A.3.2	2 Conclusions	21
A.4	References	21

1 Introduction

As stated in the DOW, Deliverable 2.3 is the final contribution to the roadmap from the research perspective. This final contribution represents Appendix A of the complete roadmap. Four sources of information were used to generate Appendix A: knowledge from the Hallstatt Retreat, the Future BNCI report, the BNCI Horizon2020 Literature database 2011-2014 and the Researchers' Questionnaire. Each of these sources is detailed in section A.1.

Section A.2 is a summary of the current state-of-the-art on BCI concepts and paradigms, BCI data processing and BCI hardware and recording techniques. Both invasive and non-invasive approaches are considered. It is an updated, extended and re-organized version of sections 1-4 of the Research State of the Art described in D2.2. An updated version of section 5 of this original Research State of the Art of D2.2 is given in Appendix B.

Section A.3 is the finalized report of the Researchers' Questionnaire, which aimed to obtain the opinion of BCI researchers about the future of their field. After D2.2 was finalized, the questionnaire was re-sent to the researchers that did not respond in the first round, and the additional responses obtained are included in this final report.

2 Roadmap contribution - Appendix A

A.1 Sources

A.1.1 Knowledge from Hallstatt Retreat

During the retreat in Hallstatt, it was decided that the final roadmap will consist of a general part (executive summary) that covers all work packages and scenarios. This part will be followed by use cases with illustrations. Use cases are potential BCI applications. Each use case will be approached from the end user (WP4), research (WP2) and industry (WP3) point of view. These three different perspectives will allow us to analyze the feasibility, bottlenecks, requirements, and commercialization aspects of each use case.

A.1.2 Future BNCI Consortium report

BNCI Horizon 2020 aims to build upon and continue the efforts initiated by the Future BNCI project, which started in January 2010 and ended in December 2011. The final report (published in early 2012) provides the state-of-the-art in BCI research until the end of 2011. The chapters related to the state-of-the-art within BNCI Horizon 2020 were built upon it and extended to additionally include the period from the end of 2011 until the present (end of 2014).

A.1.3 Literature database

The BNCI Horizon 2020 roadmap was not meant to include an extensive and complete review of BCI literature. Instead, the project aims to (1) identify the most important bottlenecks in the development and commercialization of BCIs, and (2) describe the most promising research directions to reach specific goals. For this purpose, a literature database of recent and influential literature was set up, which, together with the Future BNCI Consortium Report, forms the basis for a condensed summary of the state-of-the-art in BCI research.

Only highly cited papers were eligible for inclusion in this literature database. Papers that included the term "brain-computer interface" and that were published during 2011, 2012, or 2013 were retrieved from the Web of Science database. Specifically, for each year, each paper was ranked by its number of citations, and for each year only the top 50% articles were retained. The purpose of this procedure was to compensate for the fact that more recently published papers have had less chance of being cited in comparison to papers published longer ago. As of December 12th, 2013, 1001 papers were identified according to this procedure (minimum number of citations: 5, maximum number of citations: 94). For each year (2011, 2012, 2013), the top 50 percent of citations were retrieved. Cutoff values were > 1 for 2011, > 4 for 2012, > 1 for 2013.

Based on the abstracts, all papers were classified into different categories and placed into a Zotero database. All review articles were subsequently read in detail. Of each review, one or more important statements or conclusions were extracted and ordered according to categories such as paradigm, end user type or recording technique. The categorized method facilitated the identification of the most relevant review articles to include in the summarized state-of-the-art sections (see A.2 below).

A.1.4 Researchers' questionnaire

The roadmap includes researchers' opinions and visions about the future of BCIs. Whereas the literature review is relevant for describing the current state-of-the-art, it does not suffice to obtain a vision of future developments. To this end, a questionnaire for BCI researchers was designed, in which BCI researchers were asked about their ideas on the future of the BCI field. After characterizing participants by their location, background, and expertise, researchers were invited to suggest a promising application, assign it to one of the scenarios, and identify possible bottlenecks and required research to realize this application. Furthermore, they were prompted to project themselves ahead in time and explain potential killer applications and major research breakthroughs.

The questionnaire was initially designed by the University Medical Center Utrecht (The Netherlands) and shared with four partners of the consortium for editing. After completion, a link to an online version of the questionnaire was sent around to four other members of the consortium for testing and final comments. The final version was distributed to 3291 BCI researchers by the end of May 2014. These BCI researchers were identified through direct contact with BCI research groups and societies. After sending out two reminders, the questionnaire was temporarily closed on 10 July 2014. BCI researchers that did not respond in the first round of the questionnaire received a second invitation in December 2014. This second round was closed at the end of January 2015. A complete report on the Researchers' Questionnaire can be found in section A.3.1.

A.2 Summary of state-of-the-art

A.2.1 BCI concepts and paradigms

Possible control signals for BCIs derive from event-related potentials (ERPs) obtained during oddball paradigms (e.g. P300), modulation of spectral power (e.g. sensorimotor rhythms, SMR), brain signals obtained from the visual cortex (VEP, often steady-state visual evoked potentials, SSVEP), or from single or multiunit recordings.

The P300 ERP is a positive deflection in the scalp EEG or intracranial ECoG signal with a peak amplitude approximately 300 ms after onset of a relevant unexpected auditory, visual or somatosensory stimulus. The visual P300 speller, a typical ERP-based application, comprises a matrix of possible targets,

the rows and columns of which flash randomly. If the user focuses attention on a given target, e.g. by counting how often the row/column containing the target is flashed, the P300 event-related potential over parieto-central brain areas is elicited after the target stimulus flashed. From the pattern of the flashed target and whether a P300 was elicited, the BCI system can then infer the intended target letter (Nicolas-Alonso and Gomez-Gil, 2012).

SMR refers to brain activity in the mu (7-13 Hz) and beta band (13-30 Hz) of the EEG or ECoG signal. During actual movements (e.g. briskly lifting a finger), a spatially localized pattern of event-related desynchronisation (ERD) and synchronisation (ERS) can be recorded from electrodes placed over the sensorimotor cortex. Importantly, similar patterns are produced when the movement is only imagined rather than executed, which makes it possible to use SMRs as an input signal for a BCI (Nicolas-Alonso and Gomez-Gil, 2012), for example in severely injured people who cannot move. Besides motor-related changes in mu and beta rhythms, other tasks, such as working memory, have been shown to induce changes in high frequency ECoG power that can be exploited for BCI purposes (Vansteensel et al., 2010). SSVEPs are responses to visual stimulation. If possible targets are flashed at sufficiently high (> 6 Hz)but different frequencies, sinusoidal steady-state VEPs are elicited whose fundamental frequencies correspond to the frequencies of the focused target (Nicolas-Alonso and Gomez-Gil, 2012). Single unit and multiunit recordings refer to the use of action potentials of individual or small groups of neurons using penetrating high impedance multi electrode arrays (Lu et al., 2012). Landmark studies in this area have extracted certain movement parameters (e.g. intended arm movement direction) from the spiking pattern of a small area in the sensorimotor cortex, and used this information for multidimensional control of a computer cursor or robotic arm (Hochberg et al., 2006; Velliste et al., 2008; Hochberg et al., 2012).

BCI paradigms can be classified into exogenous and endogenous systems, depending on whether or not external stimulation is required (Nicolas-Alonso and Gomez-Gil, 2012). Exogenous BCIs (e.g. based on P300 or SSVEP) rely on brain responses evoked by external stimuli (e.g. visual, auditory or somatosensory). Endogenous BCIs depend on brain activity that users change voluntarily, unaided by any external stimuli. Typically, they offer continuous output (such as the use of SMR during imagined movements for cursor control, e.g. McFarland et al., 2010; Allison et al., 2012a) and can be initiated at will. Finally, hybrid BCIs combine two or more central nervous system (CNS) outputs or classifier results (Pfurtscheller et al., 2010; Müller-Putz et al., 2011; Wolpaw and Wolpaw, 2012). Generally, exogenous BCIs can be used by a higher number of users, require less training, fewer sensors, and show a higher information throughput than endogenous systems. However, users need to permanently direct their attention and gaze towards the stimuli, which might be tiring in the long run. More importantly, employing a sensory channel for BCI makes this channel unavailable for other tasks. Despite strong efforts, current BCIs still face several challenges that limit their usefulness for most medical and societal applications. These challenges are related to increasing bit rates (Allison et al., 2012b), optimizing sensors, signal processing and classification techniques, but also to the type of control signal and overall systems design. Many of these issues directly affect BCI performance, which is a field of active research and which is addressed at multiple levels of the BCI loop. At the paradigm level, with exogenous P300 BCIs, the time required to integrate over several stimuli to reach a decision limits its effective throughput. However, increasing the signal-to-noise ratio (Kaufmann et al., 2011) and optimizing the number of stimuli (Schreuder et al., 2013) have great potential for increasing throughput. Performance of SSVEP BCIs, on the other hand, depends on the number of discriminable frequencies, which is affected by hardware (e.g. LEDs vs. LCD screens) (Nicolas-Alonso and Gomez-Gil, 2012),

setups (Lim et al., 2013), and coding schemes (Zhang et al., 2012). New approaches even allow continuous (e.g. smooth cursor control) instead of discrete control (e.g. choice selection) (Wilson and Palaniappan, 2011). Predictors of endogenous BCI performance include psychological, neurophysiological, and neuroanatomical variables. However, it is still unclear whether these insights can actually improve performance (Grosse-Wentrup and Schölkopf, 2013). Hybrid BCIs rest on the idea that a combination of several input channels or BCIs, each optimized for a particular task, improves accuracy and reduces errors (Pfurtscheller et al., 2010). Several technical approaches have been proposed with the objective to either fuse multiple neuronal sources (e.g., EEG and NIRS, ERP and SSVEP or ERP and spectral power features) (Allison et al., 2010; Allison et al., 2012a; Kaufmann et al., 2014; Leeb et al., 2010; Fazli et al., 2012; Speier et al., 2013; Zhang et al., 2013) or to integrate the BCI into existing technology. BCI was proposed as additional input channel for navigation control as well as gaming applications (Kim et al., 2014; Marshall et al., 2013; Leeb et al., 2013; Carlson et al., 2013). Not all combinations, however, are equally effective (Müller-Putz et al 2011; Amiri et al., 2013). Intelligent control systems can further increase the performance of a BCI system. The general idea is to reduce the dependence on (potentially) noisy signals by delegating as much work as possible away from the user towards the BCI system. For example, a wheelchair user might use a BCI to select waypoints, which would be inputs to a hierarchical control strategy (Allison et al., 2012a), namely shared control (Leeb and Millán, 2012; Carlson and Millán, 2013).

In order to objectify BCI performance and improvements therein, quantitative measures are necessary. The current plurality of performance metrics used to evaluate BCIs is critical. Although this issue is a matter of active research, generally, no single metric can capture a system's performance adequately (Thompson et al., 2013). Tests in healthy participants using typing tasks show very low bitrates (BR) for endogenous (SMR) BCIs (BR = 0.59 (Millán and Mouriño, 2003)), but higher rates for exogenous systems (e.g. BR = 61.7 for a P300 BCI, BR = 24.5 for a SSVEP BCI (Yuan et al., 2013)). However, bitrates show strong heterogeneity across implementations and settings (Nicolas-Alonso and Gomez-Gil, 2012), making reliable comparisons difficult. In addition, since a specific BCI may or may not use additional components within the BCI software ecosystem (e.g. automatic error correction, or predictive text entry), these simple measures may not accurately reflect the user's perception of the system's overall performance. Furthermore, reporting simple parameters such as accuracy ignore the need of many potential application areas to balance the tradeoff between accuracy and speed. In an attempt to address this problem, more global measures, such as the utility metric (Dal Seno et al., 2010), describing the number of correctly spelled letters per unit of time have emerged (Thompson et al., 2013).

A.2.2 BCI data processing

Real-time analysis of brain signals is challenging for two main reasons. First, recorded neuroimaging data are a superposition of the brain signals of interest with a plethora of other signals - from other brain regions, from muscles, and from non-biological artifacts. Second, brain activity exhibits a huge variability across people. State-of-the-art BCI systems use adaptive signal processing and machine learning algorithms to extract meaningful information from brain signals. These techniques rely on a statistical analyses of calibration data to optimize classification models and reduce the need for lengthy training. There have been recent efforts to unify BCI data processing into unique software platforms (see Brunner et al., 2013 for a review) with the goal to simplify the access to existing and novel analysis methods and to stimulate international collaborations.

The development of BCI processing and classification algorithms aims at providing the best performance (accuracy, speed, throughput etc.). There are three kinds of components (i.e. spectral power changes, ERP, SSVEP) that can be exploited by BCI systems based on EEG, MEG, and ECoG signals. Feature extraction, the process to extract a meaningful content from the human brain to be interpreted by a computer, has been optimized for each component individually. For example, when extracting spectral power changes or SSVEPs, linear filters are applied to increase the signal-to-noise ratio of the neuronal source of interest. Such filters can be trained in a supervised (e.g. CSP) or unsupervised (e.g. ICA) manner for each subject individually. ERP features are commonly extracted by averaging the channelwise EEG amplitudes in time intervals that are specified relative to the stimulus. Such intervals can either be predetermined or chosen individually through a heuristic or manual selection. Conversely to feature extraction, preprocessing and classification are very similar in most online BCI systems, with most paradigms being driven by a binary classifier (Blankertz et al., 2008; Krusienski et al., 2008; Blankertz et al., 2011; Wang et al., 2008; Liang and Bougrain, 2012). In order to improve performance of invasive BCIs based on multielectrode arrays (MEAs), optimized Kalman filter approaches (Malik et al., 2011; Gilja et al., 2012; Dangi et al., 2013) have been investigated as well as alternative approaches for feature extraction, such as decoding based on threshold-crossing events, instead of using isolated action potentials (Chestek et al., 2011; Homer et al., 2013).

The ease of use of both non-invasive and invasive BCI systems needs to be enhanced to make them applicable for real world applications. Due to the non-stationary nature of neural data, maintaining performance over time requires continuous adaptation of the BCI system. To this end, novel adaptive processing methods have recently been explored for both non-invasive and invasive settings (Vidaurre et al., 2011; Kindermans et al., 2014; Sanchez et al., 2014; McFarland et al., 2011; Samek et al., 2012; Lu et al., 2012; Moran, 2010). Some approaches have shown performance improvements of up to eight times (Orsborn et al., 2012) also across years (Gilja et al., 2012). For implanted multielectrode arrays (MEAs), short-term and long-term non-stationarities may also be addressed by using more channels, or by using multi-units or LFPs (Lu et al., 2012; Bansal et al., 2012; Gilja et al., 2011). There are indications that ECoG recordings are relatively stable and may require less adaptation (Blakely et al., 2009; Chao et al., 2010).

Besides the above mentioned issues, there are other challenges related to data processing for BCIs that are currently investigated in various ways. Non-invasive BCI systems need to be operated with novel sensors that are quickly applicable (e.g. dry electrodes for EEG, see below). However, this hardware delivers highly variable signals that are commonly contaminated by numerous nonstationarities and artifacts. There is a need for novel processing tools that account for such technical artifacts. Another practical aspect is the reduction of the calibration time. This can be achieved by transferring knowledge from existing data to new users (Kindermans et al., 2014; Lotte et al., 2009), or by using self-calibrating classifiers (Bishop et al., 2014). Last, the use of powerful machine learning techniques brings about the necessity for a careful validation (Lemm et al., 2011). Moreover, there are novel approaches to use purely data-driven feature extraction methods in order to validate neurophysiological hypotheses (Orsborn and Carmena, 2013) and to interpret the neuronal sources on which the BCI is relying.

A.2.3 BCI hardware and recording techniques

A.2.3.1 Non-invasive techniques

Electroencephalography

Electroencephalography (EEG) is the most popular signal type for non-invasive BCIs (Hwang et al., 2013). It records electrical activity of neural assemblies on a millisecond time scale using sensors placed on the scalp. Besides this excellent time resolution, EEG is portable and relatively inexpensive. However, the spatial resolution of EEG is rather low, and the signal is susceptible to many types of artifacts (Fatourechi et al., 2007; Sabarigiri and Suganyadevi, 2014).

At the hardware level, there are currently three types of approaches that may improve EEG-based BCI performance and usability. First, traditional EEG sensors (so-called electrodes) require gel, which is a major concern that limits a more widespread adoption of EEG due to limited usability. An alternative approach is based on water (Volosyak et al., 2010), which does not require people to wash their hair after EEG measurement, but water-based sensors only work as long as they are wet (i.e. several hours). Another emerging alternative is the use of dry electrodes (Fonseca et al., 2007), which ideally feature comparable signal quality, improved wearing comfort, and a drastically reduced setup time. A second issue is wearability. Most EEG systems use leads to connect the electrodes to the amplifier, which places restrictions on the mobility of EEG recordings. Wireless systems establish a wireless connection between the amplifier and a computer, but their power consumption and physical size must be minimized. Last, many current EEG systems ship with active electrodes, which include small preamplifiers directly on each electrode and thus minimize artifacts induced by cable sway. Alternatively, shielded cables are also used in some systems.

Magnetoencephalography

Magnetoencephalography (MEG) measures the weak magnetic fields caused by currents within the brain (Hansen et al., 2010). Like EEG, it is a direct measurement of neural activity with high time resolution (Baillet, 2011). MEG is only sensitive to tangential sources on the cortical surface. The magnetic fields are less influenced by volume conduction, and therefore MEG has a slightly better spatial resolution than EEG. A limited number of studies has demonstrated successful implementation of MEG-based BCIs (Mellinger et al., 2007; Buch et al., 2008), but this field is still in a very early stage and the relative advantages and disadvantages compared to other signal acquisition techniques are currently unclear (Nicolas-Alonso and Gomez-Gil, 2012). However, it is unlikely that these BCIs will see adoption outside the research field due to the high cost and physical constraints of the measurement device (i.e. size, requirement for magnetic shielding) (Nicolas-Alonso and Gomez-Gil, 2012; Shih et al., 2012).

Functional magnetic resonance imaging

Functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) measures the hemodynamic response to neural activation in the brain. It reveals locations with changes in oxygenated and deoxygenated blood flow and volume (Hillman, 2014) by using blood-oxygen-level dependent (BOLD) contrast imaging methods. The main advantage of fMRI is its high spatial resolution.

There are several approaches to improve image quality. First, the signal-to-noise ratio increases with increasing field strength. Currently, clinical routine and research scanners work with 1.5-3T, and 3T-7T, respectively (Van der Zwaag et al., 2009). Another way to improve image quality in defined regions is to apply multi-channel coils (Parikh et al., 2011; Salomon et al., 2014). Third, new image acquisition

sequences are constantly being developed, which further improve image quality (Budde et al., 2014; Mugler, 2014; Wang et al., 2014).

Although physical (size, strong magnetic field), methodological (e.g. low temporal resolution, delayed haemodynamic response), and financial aspects constrain fMRI for most BCI applications (Nicolas-Alonso and Gomez-Gil, 2012), there is an increasing interest to use fMRI for detecting consciousness (Owen, 2013), neurofeedback training (Weiskopf, 2012) or to prelocalize regions for subsequent electrode implantation (Vansteensel et al., 2010; Shih et al., 2012). In this respect, the exact relationship between the BOLD response and electrical neuronal activity is currently unclear and requires investigation. Besides these applications, this technique will remain an excellent scientific tool to complement BCI research (Nicolas-Alonso and Gomez-Gil, 2012).

Functional near infrared spectroscopy

Functional near infrared spectroscopy (fNIRS) is an emerging non-invasive optical technique for the assessment of cerebral oxygenation (Ferrari and Quaresima, 2012; Boas et al., 2014). Similar to fMRI, fNIRS measures hemodynamic changes in the brain, but fNIRS is less expensive and more portable than fMRI (Nicolas-Alonso and Gomez-Gil, 2012). The technique is relatively new, but BCI applications seem feasible, either as an alternative to (Sitaram et al., 2007) or in combination with (Pfurtscheller et al., 2010; Fazli et al., 2011) EEG. Due to the complementary nature of fNIRS and EEG, such a combination may be used for BCIs if shown beneficial. Similar to fMRI, fNIRS measures BOLD responses, which are typically slow and have a strong delay relative to the underlying neuronal events. Compared to fMRI, fNIRS has a worse spatial resolution and a lower signal to noise ratio (Cui et al., 2011). A practical issue is the optimal fixation of the optical probes to the head and finding a balance between patient comfort and stability of the recordings. Another important aspect is the large number of models that describe changes in oxygenation. For clinical application of fNIRS, analysis should be standardized (Obrig and Steinbrink, 2011).

A.2.3.2 Invasive techniques

Multi-electrode arrays

Multi-electrode arrays (MEAs) for BCIs are arrays of tens to hundreds of needles of 1-10 mm, introduced into the cortical surface. MEAs allow recording of local field potentials (LFPs), multi- and single-unit activity. The Blackrock (Utah) array is approved for long term human use (Lu et al., 2012) and has been used in the BrainGate(2) trials (Hochberg et al., 2006; Hochberg et al., 2012). MEA BCI research has focused on combining single unit information of many electrodes, thereby

maximizing the number of degrees of freedom (Georgopoulos et al., 1982; Hochberg et al., 2006). Research is mainly performed with non-human primates, and has demonstrated the use of MEA signals to control a prosthetic arm in several directions for self-feeding (Velliste et al., 2007). The BrainGate(2) trials have so far enrolled 11 tetraplegic patients, and have demonstrated multidimensional control over computer cursors and artificial limbs using imagined movement, months to years after implantation (Hochberg et al., 2006; Hochberg et al., 2012). Despite these promising reports on long-term recordings with MEAs (Lee et al., 2013), tissue reaction, tissue damage and the associated signal loss remain an issue of concern (Shih et al., 2012; Nicolas-Alonso and Gomez-Gil, 2012; Lee et al., 2013). Approaches currently being investigated to address this issue are biocompatible coatings, optimized algorithms or using LFPs or multiunit recordings (Gilja et al., 2011; Lu et al., 2012; Lee et al., 2013). Attempts to further improve and extend the usability of MEA BCI systems are the development of wireless solutions (Chestek et al., 2009; Sharma et al., 2012; Schwarz et al., 2013; Yin et al., 2013) and recent non-human primate studies that demonstrate the possibility to restore grasping with a temporarily paralyzed limb using muscle stimulation (Shih et al., 2012; Lu et al., 2012). In addition, efforts are ongoing to induce somatosensory perception by electrical stimulation of the cortex (Schultz and Kuiken, 2011; Lee et al., 2013).

Electrocorticography

Electrocorticography (ECoG) measures fields generated by large groups of neurons, using cortical surface electrodes. ECoG-based BCI control is mostly based on spectral power changes in isolated brain areas (Shih et al., 2012), but ERPs are also used (Brunner et al., 2011; Song et al., 2012). Currently, these methods are mainly considered for medical applications, for which they are regarded highly promising because of the high quality signals in terms of spatial resolution and spectral width (Nicolas-Alonso and Gomez-Gil, 2012; Shih et al., 2012; Lee et al., 2013).

ECoG BCI research is mainly aimed at replacing lost motor function and is mostly performed with epilepsy patients with subdural, subchronic implants (Ritaccio et al., 2011). Quick and accurate control over a cursor (1-3 dimensions), prosthetic hand and speller have been demonstrated using e.g. motor execution, motor or sensory imagery, working memory, visual attention and overt or imagined articulation (Vansteensel et al., 2010; Andersson et al., 2011; Shih et al., 2012; Zhang et al., 2013). Time resolution is at least comparable to that of EEG-based systems and signal quality in terms of spatial resolution and spectral width is better (Nicolas-Alonso and Gomez-Gil, 2012).

Long term stability of human ECoG recordings is not yet assessed, but recordings over multiple days in humans and multiple months in animal studies are promising (Blakeley et al., 2009; Chao et al., 2010; Moran, 2010; Henle et al., 2011). One study has reported on an ECoG-based BCI for cursor control in a tetraplegic patient during 28 days before explantation (Wang et al., 2013). A more long term study using a completely implantable device (Rouse et al., 2011) is currently recruiting patients. Long term usability of ECoG-based BCIs in a home environment will depend on completely implantable or wireless solutions (Charvet et al., 2013; Matsushita et al., 2013), since this strongly reduces infection risk and thereby increases safety. Other attempts to increase safety are epidural recordings. In primates, stable impedance and signal-to-noise ratio were obtained for 15 months without any visually detectable effects on the dura mater or the underlying brain. Signals from 3 mm apart could be modulated independently. Signal loss compared to subdural recordings is substantial, but does not hamper classification (Moran, 2010; Torres Valderrama et al., 2010; Ritaccio et al., 2011).

Typical ECoG implants are grids and strips of electrodes with 1 cm interelectrode distance (approved for subdural use for 28 days), but new ECoG grids, ranging from closely spaced electrodes to actual high-density micro-electrodes are also becoming available. Using these grids, more information can be extracted from a small patch of cortex, allowing more degrees of freedom (Wang et al., 2013). To make optimal use of the detailed organization of the cortex, even denser grids are necessary. These could be based on new, flexible materials with unique properties, allowing a wide range of electrode configurations (Ritaccio et al., 2011). It will take considerable financial and time investments to obtain regulatory approval for long term implantation of these grids in humans. Other attempts to maximize the number of degrees of freedom extracted from ECoG recordings are based on optimizing decoding algorithms (Liang and Bougrain, 2012; Do et al., 2013) and spatiotemporal features for decoding and control (Kubanek et al., 2009; Onaran et al., 2011; Mugler et al., 2014).

A.3 Future outlook

A.3.1 Report on Researchers' Questionnaire

Introduction

This questionnaire was designed to obtain the opinion of BCI researchers about their field: what BCI applications do researchers consider feasible, what hurdles still need to be taken before these applications become actual products and which research activities would be needed to accomplish this?

Methods

General

The questionnaire consisted of three parts. In part A (respondents), a list of multiple choice questions was used to characterize each researcher by a large range of criteria, such as their background and what type of BCIs they work on. In order to map the feasibility of BCI devices in the coming 5 to 10 years, we asked participants in part B (near future) to suggest a potential BCI application, assign this application to one of the six scenarios (replace, restore, enhance, improve, supplement, and research tool), and indicate if they would want to develop this application using an invasive or a non-invasive approach. Together, this information aids to sketch the near future of BCI applications and devices. Then, participants were asked to rate several statements about potential bottlenecks and future research, each with their specific application in mind, on a five-point scale (strongly agree, agree, neutral, disagree, strongly disagree). The sixth possible answer was "not applicable". In part C (far future), participants were asked to "think out of the box", step into the far future and brainstorm about potential killer applications or major research breakthroughs.

Data acquisition

The questionnaire was sent around to 3291 BCI researchers by the end of May 2014. Each researcher received an email describing the purpose of the questionnaire and an invitation to fill it out. In the email, a link to the questionnaire (Google Forms) was provided. The BCI researchers were identified after contacting several BCI research groups and societies. Two reminders were sent until the questionnaire was temporarily closed on July 10th, 2014. In early December 2014, researchers who did not respond in the first round received a second invitation to fill out the questionnaire. This second round was closed in the beginning of January 2015.

Data analysis

A. Respondents

The answers respondents gave in part A were analyzed using Google Statistics to characterize their background, expertise, and working area. Notably, for many questions, multiple answers were allowed. The total number of selections for a certain multiple choice question may exceed the total number of respondents. To ensure to represent this case in the results, percentages given in the Results section were computed relative to the total number of respondents and the total per question may therefore exceed 100%, unless stated otherwise. For readability purposes, many issues of this part of the questionnaire are not described here.

B. Near future

For part B, our aim was to identify specific bottlenecks and research directions for each of the six scenarios. As a first step of this analysis, two members of the consortium double checked the clarity of the descriptions of the BCI applications described by the respondents in part B, as well as the assignments of each of the suggested BCI applications to the scenarios, and re-assigned if necessary. Unclear descriptions were excluded from analysis. If the two raters disagreed in the first round, they discussed the application until they reached consensus.

We only included combinations of scenarios/approaches (invasive/non-invasive) with at least 10 respondents. Per scenario/approach combination, the responses were analyzed as a group. We first labeled the possible choices: 'Not Applicable' with 0, 'Totally Disagree' with 1, 'Disagree' with 2, 'Neutral' with 3, 'Agree' with 4, and 'Totally Agree' with 5. Subsequently, the center of mass was calculated by summing the product of the number of subjects in each choice and the label given to that choice. This sum was divided by the total number of respondents within that scenario/approach combination. By rounding the final outcome to the nearest integer, we could define for each specific issue the overall level of agreement with a certain statement. A score of 4 or 5 meant that most respondents agreed or strongly agreed with the statement, whereas a score of 1 or 2 was related to an overall disagreement or strong disagreement with the statement. Neutral statements (i.e. score of 3) are not reported here.

C. Far Future

Respondents' ideas about the far future, for example killer applications or major research breakthroughs, inspired the initial list of Use Cases of the roadmap (see Appendix D of the roadmap for a selection). Besides that, some representative examples were identified and described in the Results section.

Results

A. Respondents

Two rounds of the questionnaire resulted in 298 (9.1%) responses. Most respondents worked in Europe, but we also received a substantial number of responses from people working in North America and Asia (Figure 1). The majority of BCI researchers had some form of background or training in the field of Engineering (>60%). Computer Science and Neuroscience came second and third respectively. Notably, many respondents reported two training backgrounds. Respondents covered a wide range of positions in their institute, such as post-doc, dean, PhD student or head of research and R&D departments, and more than 70% entered the field less than 10 years ago.

A large majority of the respondents (n=264, 89%) predominantly used non-invasive BCI systems, almost all based on EEG (>90% of researchers working on non-invasive BCIs). The respondents that used invasive BCI systems (n=34, 11%) recorded signals mostly with surface electrodes (>60% of researchers working on invasive BCIs).

There was an interesting distribution over continents of respondents working on invasive and noninvasive BCIs: Only 8% (13/167) of respondents from Europe and 4% (2/57) of respondents from Asia worked on invasive BCIs, whereas this percentage was 26% (18/68) for respondents of North America and 18% (2/11) for South America (Figure 2).



Figure 1. Continent where respondents perform BCI research.

Brain functions used for decoding were mainly motor function (>70%), but also other functions, such as attention and visual perception are addressed by many respondents (>40% each). Signals were mainly decoded from healthy subjects (>80%) and patients (>40%), and only a few people worked with animal models (<10%, Figure 3).



Figure 2. Percentage of respondents in invasive and non-invasive BCI research, per continent. Absolute numbers are indicated above each column.



Figure 3. Research subjects of respondents.

B. Near future

The 298 respondents of the questionnaire together submitted 364 BCI applications: 232 people submitted one application, and 66 submitted two applications. The descriptions were unclear in 46 cases and these responses were excluded from analysis, leaving 318 usable descriptions of BCI applications. In some of the 318 cases, the description was clear, but the consortium members reviewing the descriptions did not agree with the scenario it was assigned to. In 69 cases, we reassigned the BCI application to another scenario than it was originally assigned to by the respondent.

When asked which BCI devices could be feasible within the next 5 to 10 years, most respondents (34%) chose devices that replace natural CNS output. Other respondents described BCI applications that may improve (26%), enhance (16%), supplement (12%), and restore (5%) natural CNS output or that can be used as a research tool (7%). Respondents preferred the feasible application to be developed by using a non-invasive BCI system (86%), i.e. one that would not require surgery (see Table 1). This large percentage aiming for a non-invasive BCI corresponded remarkably to the percentage of respondents working on non-invasive BCIs.

	Replace	Restore	Improve	Enhance	Research	Supplement	Total
Invasive	22	6	9	3	4	1	45 (14%)
Non-invasive	83	11	75	47	19	38	273 (86%)
Total	105 (34%)	17 (5%)	84 (26%)	50 (16%)	23 (7%)	39 (12%)	318

Table 1. Number of respondents describing an invasive and a non-invasive solution for an application within one of the 6 scenarios.

Most of the replace solutions described would be applied for communication, specifically for communication in locked-in patients. Other representative examples of feasible BCI applications aimed to *(i)* enhance cognitive functions, *(ii)* improve motor rehabilitation after stroke, *(iii)* supplement during

gaming or home automation, (iv) restore lost movement or speech, and (v) be used as a research tool for cognitive assessment and mapping or technique improvement purposes.

In the subsequent analysis, only groups of 10 or more scenario/approach combinations were included. Whereas all non-invasive scenarios could be analyzed, only the Replace scenario was included for the invasive approach, since only for this scenario, a sufficient number of respondents (i.e. 83) described an invasive approach (Table 1).

Potential Bottleneck	Replace	Restore	Improve	Enhance	Research	Supple-
					Tool	ment
(Longterm) system durability is not						
yet good enough						
(Longterm) system performance is						
not yet good enough						
(Longterm) risks to the user are too						
high						
There is currently insufficient						
evidence about (longterm) system						
durability						
There is currently insufficient						
evidence about (longterm) system						
performance						
There is currently insufficient						
evidence about (longterm) safety of						
the user						
Potential users do not know about						
this BCI tool						
The size of the target population is						
too small for commercialization						
The advantages over existing non-						
BCI solutions are too small						
It is unclear what the advantages of						
the BCI system are, compared to						
existing non-BCI solutions						
The price is too high						
The currently available equipment						
is too complicated for home-use						
The currently available hardware is						
cosmetically unappealing						
The currently available systems do						
not meet the needs and wishes of						
the user appropriately						
The currently available systems are						
too large						
The end-user image is stigmatized						
by wearing a BCI system						

Table 2. Bottlenecks considered relevant (green, score 4 or 5) or irrelevant (grey, score 1 or 2) for noninvasive applications within each of the six scenarios. White means a (rounded) score of 3.

General issues for non-invasive scenarios

Analysis of the responses given in part B revealed that several issues applied to all or almost all of the six non-invasive scenarios (Table 2). When asked to rate potential bottlenecks, participants did not agree with the statements that the long term risks are too high (6/6 scenarios) and that there is insufficient evidence for user safety (6/6), indicating that the long term risks of non-invasive applications are considered

acceptable and there is sufficient evidence for this conclusion. Most people agree or strongly agree, however, that (long term) system performance of BCI tools is not yet good enough (6/6), that potential users do not know about the BCI tools (5/6), and that current systems are too complicated for home use (5/6). When asked about the focus of BCI research in the coming 5-10 years (see Table 3), participants agreed on the need for the development and testing of new sensors (6/6) and new signal processing techniques for improving system performance (6/6). Participants also indicated that there is a need for clinical trials to demonstrate system performance (5/6) and for identifying the wishes and needs of the end users (6/6).

Possible Research Direction	Replace	Restore	Improve	Enhance	Research	Supple-
					Tool	ment
Developing and testing new						
sensors						
Developing and testing advanced						
signal processing techniques for						
improved system performance						
Clinical trials to demonstrate						
system durability						
Clinical trials to demonstrate						
system performance						
Clinical trials to demonstrate						
system safety						
Identifying the wishes and needs of						
the end-users						
Clinical trials to demonstrate risk-						
benefit ratio for end-users						

Table 3. Research directions considered relevant (green, score 4 or 5) or irrelevant (grey, score 1 or 2) for non-invasive applications within each of the six scenarios.

Invasive replace scenario

For the invasive replace scenario, participants believe that this approach has clear advantages over other non-BCI tools and that there is sufficient evidence for this (Table 4). They also agree that current system durability and performance are insufficient and that there is insufficient evidence for system performance and the risk/benefit ratio for end users. The lack of awareness about BCIs, which was mentioned as a bottleneck for all non-invasive solutions, was also reported by participants addressing invasive replace solutions. Much research is still needed for this type of applications (Table 5). All statements provided in the list of required BCI research received a rating of 4. This means that new sensor and amplifier techniques are needed, as well as signal processing techniques that improve system performance. Also, the BCI community needs to investigate the wishes and requirements of the end users, and perform clinical trials on system durability, performance, safety, efficacy (compared to non-invasive), and risk-benefit ratio for end users.

C. Far Future

About 60% of respondents described what they considered a major breakthrough in invasive or noninvasive BCIs, such as a killer application or major research advancement. For both types of BCI applications, many of the responses could be roughly divided into the following categories: (1) issues related to signal acquisition and decoding, (2) applications for patients, and (3) applications for healthy users. Concerning non-invasive signal acquisition and decoding, respondents for example described 'a BCI system [...] small in size, accurate, easy to operate and install, portable, efficient and non-expensive', 'wireless, thin sensors that can be placed on the head without preparation time', or 'dry electrodes that actually work well'. Typical phrases for invasive acquisition and decoding issues were 'very simple, an electrode technology that works long term', 'safe, long term implants for signal acquisition', or 'wireless invasive BCIs that could stay inside the user's brain (for lifetime), without other people recognizing the device (no cables hanging out, etc.)'.

Potential Bottleneck	Replace -
	Invasive
(Longterm) system durability is not	
vet good enough	
(Longterm) system performance is	
not yet good enough	
(Longterm) risks to the user are too	
high	
There is currently insufficient	
evidence about (longterm) system	
durability	
There is currently insufficient	
evidence about (longterm) system	
performance	
There is currently insufficient	
evidence about (longterm) safety of	
the user	
There is currently insufficient	
evidence about the (longterm)	
risk/benefit ratio for the user	
Potential users do not know about	
this BCI tool	
The size of the target population is	
too small for commercialization	
The advantages over existing non-	
BCI solutions are too small	
It is unclear what the advantages of	
the BCI system are, compared to	
existing non-BCI solutions	
The price is too high	
The currently available equipment	
is too complicated for home-use	
The currently available hardware is	
cosmetically unappealing	
The currently available systems do	
not meet the needs and wishes of	
the user appropriately	
The currently available systems are	
too large	

Possible Research Direction	Replace - Invasive
Developing and testing sensors for bio-compatible, longterm invasive measurement	
Developing and testing advanced signal processing techniques for improved system performance	
Developing and testing fully implantable, multi-channel amplifiers with long battery-life	
Clinical trials to demonstrate system durability	
Clinical trials to demonstrate system performance	
Clinical trials to demonstrate system safety	
Clinical trials t o demonstrate system efficacy in comparison to related non-invasive solutions	
Clinical trials t o demonstrate risk/benefit ratio for end-users in comparison to related non-invasive solutions	
Identifying the wishes and needs of the end-users	

Table 5. Research directions considered relevant (green, score 4 or 5) or irrelevant (grey, score 1 or 2) for invasive Replace applications.

Table 4. Bottlenecks considered relevant (green,score 4 or 5) or irrelevant (grey, score 1 or 2)for invasive Replace applications.

Non-invasive solutions described for patients seem to focus largely on the 'improve' scenario: 'A non-invasive killer application would be the use of BCIs for in-home treatment of stroke with dry electrodes in

a headset. It would be something that could be rented, sent home with a patient, and monitored remotely. It would result in restored physical function' or 'rehabilitation and neurofeedback of individuals with brain injuries in particular stroke'. Invasive killer applications for patients were often related to prosthesis control: 'Natural control of artificial limbs (replace) or reactivation of lost functionality (restore), including sensory input to the brain' or 'control of an artificial limb outside a laboratory setting'. Both invasive and non-invasive BCI applications were described for healthy end users. Respondents foresee non-invasive gaming applications (e.g. 'A BCI that provides a gamer with a real, practical advantage in a popular online game. This means: someone using a BCI (probably with conventional interfaces) has an advantage over someone who uses no BCI'), but also 'personal brain health care system' and 'operators mental states recognition in working places'. Invasive applications for this group of people were for example 'tweeting messages directly between brains', 'self-training games on phones that work using single electrodes' or 'BCI should give all possible information about our body and we are supposed to be able to detect our diseases and problems within the body for informing the doctors'.

Discussion

As far as the authors are aware, this Researchers' Questionnaire is the first in which BCI researchers are asked about their view on the future of the field, to describe the most promising applications, and to identify the most important hurdles in getting these products available for end users. With two rounds of the questionnaire, we obtained 298 responses, which is 9.1% of the 3291 BCI researchers we identified through various channels. Notably, this percentage may be an underestimation, since it is unknown how many of the contacts are still active in BCI research. Nevertheless, the relatively limited response rate is an obvious limitation of the current study. Another limitation is that we potentially have a bias towards European respondents: more than 50% of the responses came from people working in Europe. Considering the rationale of the questionnaire, being part of the BNCI Horizon 2020 roadmapping activities, this large percentage of European respondents may not be surprising: they may have more incentive to give their opinion about where the BCI field should head in the future. Despite these constraints, the questionnaire identified a number of interesting issues that are worth mentioning.

A. Respondents and current state of BCI research

Respondents

The background and training of the respondents of our questionnaire was quite variable, with a strong representation of technical disciplines and neurosciences. This corresponds with a previous survey among BCI researchers about ethical issues (Nijboer et al., 2013) and with the multidisciplinary character of the BCI research and development process, in which in-depth knowledge about brain functions needs to be combined with advanced mathematical and engineering solutions in order to develop products that can be used in the daily life of patients or healthy subjects. Almost 10% of BCI researchers had a medical training, which may be indicative for a considerable interest from the treatment and rehabilitation professions.

Current state of BCI research

Although there are a number of attempts to use metabolic signals for BCI purposes (e.g. fNIRS, fMRI), the field remains dominated by electrical signals: more than 95% of respondents indicate that they use EEG, MEG, or invasive electrodes as their main signal acquisition technique. This outcome corresponds to a recent survey among BCI game developers, researchers, and users, which indicates that EEG is by far

the most often used non-invasive acquisition technique (Ahn et al., 2014). The poor time resolution of metabolic signals is the main reason that fNIRS and fMRI are not often used for real time applications (Sitaram et al. 2012). However, in earlier stages of BCI development fMRI has a significant value, such as in the search for usable brain functions, regions and paradigms. In this respect, it is interesting to note that (imagined, attempted or executed) movement remains the brain function most often used in BCI studies, although more cognitive functions increasingly gain attention. Almost half of our respondents indicate they investigate attention or visual perception for decoding.

BCI research seems to be dominated by non-invasive approaches. This may not be surprising considering the practical difficulties of invasive BCI research, the most important one of which is the limited number of available (human) subjects. In this respect, the large difference between continents in the ratio of invasive/non-invasive researchers is striking. Whereas the percentage of respondents working on invasive BCIs is 8% (13/167) within Europe, this number is three times as high among our North American respondents (26%, 18/68). This discrepancy is well-known in the BCI field (Berger et al., 2007), and may be attributed to a different perception of e.g. the risk of implants, or to different regulations for invasive human and animal studies. Interestingly, the percentage of 'invasive BCI applications that were suggested in part B (14%). We may infer from this correspondence that many respondents who work with invasive or non-invasive BCI systems described an application within this same niche, and therefore the opinion of respondents about the bottlenecks and requirements for future research for this application is likely to be based on actual expertise and thorough knowledge about these issues. Indeed, more than 90% of the applications described in part B used the same approach (invasive/non-invasive) as the researcher used for his/her research.

B. Near future

When asked to describe a BCI application that may be feasible within the next 5-10 years, many (one in three) researchers described a 'replace' application, such as '*BCI for communication with locked-in patients*'. Also, 'improve' applications (for instance '*BCI for rehabilitation after stroke*') were described often. Together, the replace and improve scenario applications covered 60% of all descriptions submitted. One may conclude that BCI researchers view these kind of applications as the most promising within the near future. It cannot be excluded, however, that the majority of the researchers are most familiar with applications that are currently eligible for funding, and that the other four scenarios, which represent relatively new BCI directions, may be less well-known among BCI researchers, and may therefore have generated less descriptions.

There was a remarkable consistency in the reported least and most important bottlenecks identified for the non-invasive applications. Across all six scenarios, respondents indicated that safety issues are not a bottleneck, indicating that the risks of non-invasive BCI systems are considered negligible and there is sufficient evidence for this. Notably, this result corresponds with the conclusions on the safety of non-invasive BCIs in the Asilomar researchers' survey on ethical issues (Nijboer et al., 2013). A significant hurdle for non-invasive BCI tools, however, is the (long term) system performance, which is considered insufficient for most applications described. In fact, overall, for 209 of the 273 submitted non-invasive applications, the respondent agreed or strongly agreed with the statement '(long term) system performance is not yet good enough', whereas only 25 disagreed or strongly disagreed. Not surprisingly, respondents identified a clear need for improved sensors and signal processing techniques to improve system performance. Interestingly, this finding confirms the results from a recent survey among BCI game researchers (Ahn et al., 2014), and extends it to other non-invasive BCI applications. Other

generally applicable issues that need to be overcome are the complexity of the systems, which currently renders them not usable in the home environment of end users. Importantly, the limited knowledge of end users about BCI applications, together with the insufficient incorporation of their needs and wishes in the developed systems.

The scenario that received the largest (absolute) number of descriptions for invasive applications was 'replace'. Over 20% of the described BCI tools within this scenario were based on implants, suggesting that a significant number of scientists consider invasive solutions for replacement of lost brain function as feasible within the coming 5-10 years. Moreover, the invasive approach is clearly marked as relevant for 'replace' applications, in that respondents see clear advantages over non-BCI solutions. Long-term performance and durability were identified as important technical bottlenecks. Here, much research is still needed (all possible research directions are considered relevant) to overcome the current hurdles and bring invasive replace solutions to the market. This is a logical consequence of the early stage in which this type of research is.

C. Far future

Considering the descriptive nature of part C (far future), it is not possible to draw quantifiable conclusions from this section. However, several clear and dominant issues, relevant for both invasive and non-invasive systems, surfaced from the provided descriptions: (1) issues related to signal acquisition and decoding, (2) applications for patients, and (3) applications for healthy users. For non-invasive BCIs, the issues related to signal acquisition and decoding were largely dominated by the wish for easy-to-use EEG systems that are applicable in any environment. Also, for invasive BCIs, there is a strong need for improved acquisition methods, such as wireless systems and improved long-term stability. Systems have to become easy-to-use, wearable, durable, and it should be possible to use them in any environment. It was interesting to note that people foresee a role for invasive and non-invasive systems for both patients and healthy end users, indicating that invasive BCI applications may, in the long run, have a niche outside the patient-oriented 'replace' scenario. Future non-invasive applications described for patients were for example rehabilitation after stroke or BCI for communication and environmental control. Many invasive BCI applications that were described for patients were related to the control of artificial hands, arms or complete exoskeletons. Also speech prostheses were mentioned several times.

For healthy users, respondents foresee gaming applications, as well as mental state monitoring in personal and professional life. Invasive applications for healthy end users were related to, for example, brain-tobrain communication or to other futuristic enhance and supplement scenarios. Notably, for both approaches, a number of respondents indicate the importance of systems that can be used anywhere, at home and in the community.

Conclusions and recommendations

From the current study, we conclude that BCI researchers are quite optimistic about the feasibility of BCI applications for both patients and healthy end users. They described many types of applications that would be viable in the near and far future. Especially applications for patients, to replace or improve lost brain functions, are considered promising by many BCI researchers. However, before these products may appear on the market, a number of issues have to be addressed. Improving system performance is crucial for non-invasive directions together with an increased awareness among end users, and an increased incorporation of their wishes and needs. For invasive BCI applications, steps have to be taken to develop completely implantable systems with adequate performance and durability. Also, the field has to start

with clinical trials to demonstrate in larger numbers of people that invasive BCIs are safe and durable, have good performance and to identify the added value compared to non-invasive solutions.

We identify the following crucial topics for the near future:

- Long-term system performance
- User friendly systems
- Increased interaction between BCI research field and end users
- Completely implantable systems

For the far future, the following topics are crucial:

- Wearable systems that are easy to use
- Improved durability
- Implants for non-medical applications

A.3.2 Conclusions

Taken together, from the research perspective, there are a number of key issues that need to be addressed before BCI applications can be considered usable solutions for the daily life of patients and healthy end users:

- Improving the stability of scalp sensors. Technological development is needed so that stable, lab quality recordings can be obtained in the daily life of people, at home or outside.
- Development of (affordable) implantable systems. Focus should be to maximize safety, performance and long term stability.
- Incorporation of the wishes and needs of healthy and patient end users during the research and development process. To increase awareness, improve acceptance and assure the use of BCI tools by end users, the field needs to fully exploit the concept of User Centered Design.
- Simplification of systems. Data acquisition and user interfaces should become user friendly and wearable.

A.4 References

Ahn M, Lee M, Choi J, Jun SC (2014) A review of brain-computer interface games and an opinion survey from researchers, developers and users. Sensors 14: 14601-14633.

Allison BZ, Brunner C, Kaiser V, Müller-Putz GR, Neuper C, Pfurtscheller G (2010). Toward a hybrid brain-computer interface based on imagined movement and visual attention. J Neural Eng 7(2): 026007.

Allison BZ, Brunner C, Altstätter C, Wagner IC, Grissmann S, Neuper C (2012a) A hybrid ERD/SSVEP BCI for continuous simultaneous two dimensional cursor control. J Neurosci Methods 209: 299–307.

Allison B Z, Leeb R, Brunner C, Müller-Putz GR, Bauernfeind G, Kelly JW, Neuper C (2012b) Toward smarter BCIs: extending BCIs through hybridization and intelligent control. J Neural Eng 9: 13001.

Amiri S, Fazel-Rezai R, Asadpour V (2013) A review of hybrid brain-computer interface systems. Adv Hum-Comp Int 2013: 1–8.

Andersson P, Pluim JP, Siero JC, Klein S, Viergever MA, Ramsey NF (2011) Real-time decoding of brain responses to visuospatial attention using 7T fMRI. PLoS One 6: e27638.

Baillet S (2011) Electromagnetic brain Mapping using MEG and EEG. In: Decety J, Cacioppo J (eds) The Oxford Handbook of Social Neuroscience. Oxford University Press. pp 97-133.

Bansal AK, Trucculo W, Vargas-Irwin CE, Donoghue JP (2012) Decoding 3D reach and grasp from hybrid signals in motor and premotor cortices: spikes, multiunit activity, and local field potentials. J Neurophysiol 107: 1337-1355.

Berger TW, Chapin JK, Gerhardt GA, McFarland DJ, Principe JC, Soussou WV, Taylor DM, Tresco PA (2007) WTEC Panel Report on International assessment of research and development in brain-computer interfaces.

Bishop W, Chestek CC, Gilja V, Nuyujukian P, Foster JD, Ryu SI, Shenoy KV, Yu BM (2014) Self-recalibrating classifiers for intracortical brain-computer interfaces. J Neural Eng 11: 026001.

Blakely T, Miller KJ, Zanos SP, Rao RP, Ojemann JG (2009) Robust, long-term control of an electrocorticographic brain-computer interface with fixed parameters. Neurosurg Focus 27: E13.

Blankertz B, Lemm S, Treder M, Haufe S, Müller KR (2011) Single-trial analysis and classification of ERP components—a tutorial. NeuroImage 56: 814-825.

Blankertz B, Tomioka R, Lemm S, Kawanabe M, Müller KR (2008) Optimizing spatial filters for robust EEG single-trial analysis. IEEE Signal Process Mag 25: 41-56.

Boas DA, Elwell CA, Ferrari M, Taga G (2014) Twenty years of functional near-infrared spectroscopy: introduction for the special issue, NeuroImage 85: 1–5.

Brunner C, Andreoni G, Bianchi L, Blankertz B, Breitwieser C, Kanoh S, Kothe CA. Lécuyer A, Makeig S, Mellinger J, Perego P, Renard Y, Schalk G, Susila IP, Venthur B, Müller-Putz GR (2013) BCI software platforms. In: Allison BZ, Dunne S, Leeb R, Del R Millan J, Nijholt A (eds) Towards practical brain-computer interfaces. Springer Berlin Heidelberg. pp 303-331.

Brunner P, Ritaccio AL, Emrich JF, Bischof H, Schalk G (2011) Rapid communication with a 'P300' matrix speller using electrocorticographic signals (ECoG). Front Neurosci 7: 5.

Buch E, Weber C, Cohen LG, Braun C, Dimyan MA, Ard T, Mellinger J, Caria A, Soekadar S, Fourkas A, Birbaumer N (2008) Think to move: a neuromagnetic brain-computer interface (BCI) system for chronic stroke. Stroke 39: 910-917.

Budde J, Shajan G, Scheffler K, Pohmann R (2014) Ultra-high resolution imaging of the human brain using acquisition-weighted imaging at 9.4 T. NeuroImage 86: 592-598.

Carlson T, Millán JdR (2013) Brain-controlled wheelchairs: A robotic architecture. IEEE Rob Aut Mag 20: 65-73.

Carlson T, Tonin L, Perdikis S, Leeb R, Millan J del R (2013) A hybrid BCI for enhance control of a telepresence robot. Conf Proc IEEE Eng Med Biol Soc 2013: 3097-3100.

Chao ZC, Nagsaka Y, Fuji N (2010) Long-term asynchronous decoding of arm motion using electrocorticographic signals in monkeys. Front Neuroeng 30:3.

Charvet G, Sauter-Starace F, Foerster M, Ratel D, Chabrol C, Porcherot J, Robinet S, Reverdy J, D'Errico R, Mestais C, Benabid AL (2013) WIMAGINE: 64-channel ECoG recording implant for human applications. Conf Proc IEEE Eng Med Biol Soc 2013: 2756-2759.

Chestek CA, Gilja V, Nuyujukian P, Foster JD, Fan JM, Kaufman MT, Churchland MM, Rivera-Alvidrez Z, Cunningham JP, Ryu SI, Shenoy KV (2011) Long-term stability of neural prosthetic control signals from silicon cortical arrays in rhesus macaque motor cortex. J Neural Eng 8: 045005.

Chestek CA, Gilja V, Nuyujukian P, Kier RJ, Solzbacher F, Ryi SI, Harrison RR, Shenoy KV (2009) HermesC: low-power wireless neural recording system for freely moving primates. IEEE Trans Neural Syst Rehabil Eng 17: 330-338.

Cui X, Bray S, Bryant DM, Glover GH, Reiss AL (2011) A quantitative comparison of NIRS and fMRI across multiple cognitive tasks. NeuroImage 5: 2808-2821.

Dal Seno B, Matteucci M, Mainardi LT (2010) The utility metric: a novel method to assess the overall performance of discrete brain-computer interfaces. IEEE Trans Neural Syst Rehabil Eng 18: 20–28.

Dangi S, Gowda S, Carmena JM (2013) Likelihood gradient ascent (LGD): A closed-loop decoder adaptation algorithm for brain-machine interfaces. Conf Proc IEEE Eng Med Biol Soc 2013: 2768-2771.

Do AH, Wang PT, King CE, Schombs A, Lin JJ, Sazgar M, Hsu FP, Shaw SJ, Millett DE, Liu CY, Szymanska AA, Chui LA, Nenadic Z (2013) Sensitivity and specificity of upper extremity movements decoded from electrocorticogram. Conf Proc IEEE Eng Med Biol Soc 2013: 5618-5621.

Fatourechi M, Bashashati A, Ward RK, Birch GE (2007) EMG and EOG artifact in brain computer interface systems: A survey. Clin Neurophysiol 118: 480-494.

Fazli S, Mehnert J, Steinbrink J, Curio G, Villringer A, Müller K-R, and Blankertz B (2011) Enhanced performance by a hybrid NIRS-EEG brain computer interface. NeuroImage 59: 519–529.

Fazli S, Mehnert J, Steinbrink J, Curio G, Villringer A, Müller KR, Blankertz B (2012) Enhanced performance by a hybrid NIRS–EEG brain computer interface. NeuroImage 59: 519-529.

Fernando Nicolas-Alonso L, Gomez-Gil J (2012) Brain computer interfaces, a review. Sensors 12: 1211–1279.

Ferrari M, Quaresima V (2012) A brief review on the history of human functional near-infrared spectroscopy (fNIRS) development and fields of application. NeuroImage 63: 921–935.

Fonseca C, Cunha JPS, Martins RE, Ferreira VM, de Sa JPM, Barbosa MA, da Silva AM (2007) A novel dry active electrode for EEG recording. IEEE Trans Biomed Eng 54: 162–165.

Georgopoulos AP, Kalaska JF, Caminiti R, Massey JT (1982) On the relations between the direction of two-dimensional arm movements and cell discharge in primate motor cortex. J Neurosci 2: 1527-1537.

Gilja V, Chestek CA, Henderson JM, Deisseroth K, Shenoy KV (2011) Challenges and opportunities for next-generation intracortically based neural prostheses. IEEE Trans Biomed Eng 58: 1891-1899.

Gilja V, Nuyujukian P, Chestek CA, Cunningham JP, Yu BM, Fan JM, Ryu SI, Shenoy KV (2012) A brain machine interface control algorithm designed from a feedback control perspective. Conf Proc IEEE Eng Med Biol Soc 2012: 1318-1322.

Grosse-Wentrup M, Schölkopf B (2013) A review of performance variations in SMR-based brain–computer interfaces (BCIs). In: Guger C, Allison BZ, Edlinger G (eds) Brain-Computer Interface Research. SpringerBriefs in electrical and computer engineering. Springer Berlin Heidelberg. pp. 39–51

Hansen PC, Kringelbach R, Salmelin R (eds) (2010) MEG - An introduction to methods. Oxford University Press, 2010.

Henle C, Raab M, Cordeiro JG, Doostkam S, Schulze-Bonhage A, Stieglitz T, Rickert J (2011) First long term in vivo study on subdurally implanted micro-ECoG electrodes, manufactured with a novel laser technology. Biomed Microdevices 13: 59-68.

Hillman EMC (2014) Coupling mechanism and significance of the BOLD signal: A status report. Ann Rev Neurosci 37.

Hochberg LR, Bacher D, Jarosiewicz B, Massa NY, Simeral JD, Vogel J, Haddadin S, Liu J, Cash SS, van der Smagt P, Donoghue JP (2012) Reach and grasp by people with tetraplegia using a naturally controlled robotic arm. Nature 485: 372-375.

Hochberg LR, Serruya MD, Friehs GM, Mukand JA, Saleh M, Caplan AH, Branner A (2006) Neuronal ensemble control of prosthetic devices by a human with tetraplegia. Nature 442: 164-171.

Homer ML, Nurmikko AV, Donoghue JP, Hochberg LR (2013) Sensors and decoding for intracortical brain computer interfaces. Annu Rev Biomed Eng 15: 383-405.

Hwang HJ, Kim S, Choi S, Im CH (2013) EEG-based Brain computer interfaces: a thorough literature survey. Int J Hum-Comp Int 29: 814-826.

Kaufmann T, Herweg A, Kübler A (2014) Toward brain-computer interface based wheelchair control utilizing tactually-evoked event-related potentials. J Neuroeng Rehabil 11: 1-17.

Kaufmann T, Schulz SM, Gruenzinger C, Kuebler A (2011) Flashing characters with famous faces improves ERP-based brain-computer interface performance. J Neural Eng 8: 056016.

Kim BH, Kim M, Sungho J (2014) Quadcopter flight control using a low-cost hybrid interface with EEGbased classification and eye-tracking. Comput Biol Med 51: 82-92.

Kindermans PJ, Tangermann M, Müller KR, Schrauwen B (2014) Integrating dynamic stopping, transfer learning and language models in an adaptive zero-training ERP speller. J Neural Eng 11: 035005.

Krusienski DJ, Sellers EW, McFarland DJ, Vaughan TM, Wolpaw JR (2008) Toward enhanced P300 speller performance. J Neurosci Methods 167: 15-21.

Kubanek J, Miller KJ, Ojemann JG, Wolpaw JR, Schalk G (2009) Decoding flexion of individual fingers using electrocorticographic signals in humans. J Neural Eng 6: 066001.

Lee B, Liu CY, Apuzzo MLJ (2013) A primer on brain-machine interfaces, concepts, and technology: A key element in the future of functional neurorestoration. World Neurosurg 79: 457-471.

Leeb R, Lancelle M, Kaiser V, Fellner DW, Pfurtscheller G (2013) Thinking penguin: Multi-modal brain-computer interface control of a VR game. IEEE T Comp Intel AI 5: 117-128.

Leeb R, Millán JdR (2012) Introduction to devices, applications and users: Towards practical BCIs based on shared control techniques. In: Allison BZ, Dunne S, Leeb R, Del R Millan J, Nijholt A (eds) Towards practical brain-computer interfaces. Springer Berlin Heidelberg. pp 107-129.

Leeb R, Sagha H, Chavarriaga R, del R Millan J (2010). Multimodal fusion of muscle and brain signals for a hybrid-BCI. Conf Proc IEEE Eng Med Biol Soc 2010: 4343-4346.

Lemm S, Blankertz B, Dickhaus T, Müller KR (2011) Introduction to machine learning for brain imaging. NeuroImage 56: 387-399.

Liang N, Bougrain L (2012) Decoding finger flexion from band-specific ECoG signals in humans. Front Neurosci 6: 91.

Lim JH, Hwang HJ, Han CH, Jung KY, Im CH (2013) Classification of binary intentions for individuals with impaired oculomotor function: 'eyes-closed' SSVEP-based brain-computer interface (BCI). J Neural Eng 10: 026021.

Lotte F, Guan, C, Ang KK (2009) Comparison of designs towards a subject-independent brain-computer interface based on motor imagery. Conf Proc IEEE Eng Med Biol Soc 2010: 4543-4546.

Lu CW, Patil PG, Chestek CA (2012) Current challenges to the clinical translation of brain machine interface technology. Int Rev Neurobiol 107: 137-160.

Malik WQ, Truccolo W, Brown EN, Hochberg LR (2011) Efficient decoding with steady-state Kalman filter in neural interface systems. IEEE Trans Neural Syst Rehabil Eng 19: 25-34.

Marshall D, Coyle D, Wilson S, Callaghan M (2013) Games, gameplay, and BCI: the state of the art. IEEE T Comp Intel AI 5: 82–99.

Matsushita K, Hirata M, Suzuki T, Ando H, Ota Y, Sato F, Morris S, Yoshida T, Matsuki H, Yoshimine T (2013) Development of an implantable wireless ECoG 128ch recording device for clinical brain machine interface. Conf Proc IEEE Eng Med Biol Soc 2013: 1867-1870.

McFarland DJ, Sarnacki WA, Wolpaw JR (2010) Electroencephalographic (EEG) control of threedimensional movement. J Neural Eng 7: 036007.

McFarland DJ, Sarnacki WA, Wolpaw JR (2011) Should the parameters of a BCI translation algorithm be continually adapted? J Neurosci Methods 199: 103-107.

Mellinger J, Schalk G, Braun C, Preissl H, Rosenstiel W, Birbaumer N, Kübler A (2007) An MEG-based brain-computer interface (BCI). NeuroImage 36: 581–593.

Millán J Del R, Mouriño J (2003) Asynchronous BCI and local neural classifiers: an overview of the Adaptive Brain Interface project. IEEE Trans Neural Syst Rehabil Eng 11, 159–161.

Moran D (2010) Evolution of brain-computer interface: action potentials, local field potentials and electrocorticograms. Curr Opinion Neurobiol 20: 1-5.

Mugler EM, Patton JL, Flint RD, Wright ZA, Schuele SU, Rosenow J, Shih JJ, Krusienski DJ, Slutzky MW (2014) Direct classification of all American English phonemes using signals from functional speech motor cortex. J Neural Eng 11: 035015.

Mugler JP (2014) Optimized three-dimensional fast-spin-echo MRI. J Magn Res Imaging 39: 745-767.

Müller-Putz GR, Breitwieser C, Cincotti F, Leeb R, Schreuder M, Leotta F, Tavella M, Bianchi L, Kreilinger A, Ramsay A, Rohm M, Sagebaum M, Tonin L, Neuper C, Millán J del R (2011) Tools for brain-computer interaction: A general concept for a hybrid BCI. Front Neuroinform 5: 30.

Nicolas-Alonso LF, Gomez-Gil J (2012) Brain computer interfaces, a review. Sensors 12: 1211-1279.

Nijboer F, Clausen J, Allison BZ, Haselager P (2013) The Asilomar survey: Stakeholders' opinions on ethical issues related to brain-computer interfacing. Neuroethics 6: 541-578.

Obrig H, Steinbrink J (2011) Non-invasive optical imaging of stroke. Philos Trans A Math Phys Eng Sci 369: 4470-4494.

Onaran I, Ince NF, Cetin AE (2011) Classification of multichannel ECoG related to individual finger movements with redundant spatial projections. Conf Proc IEEE Eng Med Biol Soc 2011: 5424-5427.

Orsborn AL, Carmena, J (2013) Creating new functional circuits for action via brain-machine interface. Front Comput Neurosci 7: 157.

Orsborn AL, Dangi S, Moorman HG, Carmena JM (2012) Closed-loop decoder adaptation on intermediate time-scales facilitates rapid BMI performance improvements independent of decoder initialization conditions. IEEE Trans Neural Syst Rehabil Eng 20: 468-477.

Owen AM (2013) Detecting consciousness: unique role for neuroimaging. Annu Rev Psychol 64: 109-133.

Parikh PT, Sandhu GS, Blackham KA, Coffey MD, Hsu D, Liu K, Jesberger J, Griswold M, Sunshine JL (2011) Evaluation of image quality of a 32-channel versus a 12 channel head coil at 1.5T for MR imaging of the brain. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol 32: 365-373.

Pfurtscheller G, Allison BZ, Brunner C, Bauernfeind G, Solis-Escalante T, Scherer R, Zander TO, Müller-Putz G, Neuper C, Birbaumer N (2010) The hybrid BCI. Front Neurosci 4: 1-11.

Rouse AG, Stanslaski SR, Cong P, Jensen RM, Afshar P, Ullestad D, Gupta R, Molnar GR, Moran DW, Denison TJ (2011) A chronic generalized bi-directional brain-machine interface. J Neural Eng 8 036018.

Ritaccio A, Boatman-Reich D, Brunner P, Cervenka MC, Cole AJ, Crone N, Duckrow R, Korzeniewska A, Litt B, Miller KJ, Moran DW, Parvizi J, Williams J, Schalk G (2011) Proceedings of the second international workshop on advances in electrocorticography. Epilepsy Behav 22: 641-660.

Sabarigiri B, Suganyadevi D (2014) Processing techniques for artifacts removal to improve the performance of electroencephalogram (EEG) features extraction. Int J Innov Res Sci Eng Technol 3: 2087-2092.

Salomon R, Darulova J, Narsude M, Van Der Zwaag W (2014) Comparison of an 8-Channel coil for high-resolution fMRI at 7T. Brain Topogr 27: 209-212.

Samek W, Vidaurre C, Müller KR, Kawanabe M (2012) Stationary common spatial patterns for braincomputer interfacing. J Neural Eng 9: 026013.

Sanchez G, Daunizeau J, Maby E, Bertrand O, Bompas A, Mattout J (2014) Toward a new application of real-time electrophysiology: online optimization of cognitive neurosciences hypothesis testing. Brain Sci 4: 49-72.

Schreuder M, Hoehne J, Blankertz B, Haufe S, Dickhaus T, Tangermann M (2013) Optimizing eventrelated potential based brain-computer interfaces: a systematic evaluation of dynamic stopping methods. J Neural Eng 10: 036025.

Schultz AE, Kuiken TA (2011) Neural interfaces for control of upper limb prostheses: The state of the art and future possibilities. PM R 3: 55-67.

Schwarz DA, Lebedev MA, Hanson TL, Dimitrov DF, Lehew G, Melow J, Rajangam S, Subramanian V, Ifft PJ, Li Z, Rmakrishnan A, Tate A, Zhuang KZ, Nicolelis MA (2013) Chronic, wireless recordings of large-scale brain activity in freely moving rhesus monkeys. Nat Methods 11: 670-676.

Sharma A, Rieth L, Tathireddy P, Harrison R, Oppermann H, Klein M, Topper M, Jung E, Normann R, Clark G, Solzbacher F (2012) Evaluation of the packaging and encapsulation reliability in fully integrate, fully wireless 100 channel Utah Slant Electrode Array (USEA): Implications for long term functionality. Sens Actuators A Phys 188: 167-172.

Shih JJ, Krusienski DJ, Wolpaw JR (2012) Brain-computer interfaces in medicine. Mayo Clin Proc 87: 268-279.

Sitaram R, Lee, S, Birbaumer N (2012) BCIs that use brain metabolic signals. In: Brain-Computer Interfaces. Principles and Practice. Wolpaw JR, Winter Wolpaw E (eds).

Sitaram R, Zhang H, Guan C, Thulasidas M, Hoshi Y, Ishikawa A, Shimizu K, Birbaumer N (2007) Temporal classification of multichannel near-infrared spectroscopy signals of motor imagery for developing a brain-computer interface. NeuroImage 34: 1416–1427.

Song H, Zhang D, Ling Z, Zuo H, Hong B (2012) High gamma oscillations enhance the subdural visual speller. Conf Proc IEEE Eng Med Biol Soc 2012: 1711-1714.

Speier W, Fried I, Pouratian N (2013) Improved P300 speller performance using electrocorticography, spectral features, and natural language processing. Clin Neurophysiol 124: 1321-1328.

Thompson DE, Blain-Moraes S, Huggins JE (2013) Performance assessment in brain-computer interfacebased augmentative and alternative communication. BioMed Eng OnLine 12: 43. Torres Valderrama A, Oostenveld R, Vansteensel MJ, Huiskamp GM, Ramsey NF (2010) Gain of the human dura in vivo and its effects on invasive brain signal feature detection. J Neurosci Methods 187: 270-279.

Van der Zwaag W, Francis S, Head K, Peters A, Gowland P, Morris P, Bowtell R (2009) fMRI at 1.5, 3 and 7T: characterising BOLD signal changes. Neuroimage 47: 1425-14.

Vansteensel MJ, Hermes D, Aarnoutse EJ, Bleichner MG, Schalk G, van Rijen PC, Leijten FS, Ramsey NF (2010) Brain-computer interfacing based on cognitive control. Ann Neurol 67: 809-816.

Velliste M, Perel S, Spalding MC, Whitford AS, Schwartz AB (2007) Cortical control of a prosthetic arm for self-feeding. Nature 453: 1098-1101.

Vidaurre C, Kawanabe M, Von Bünau P, Blankertz B, Müller KR (2011) Toward unsupervised adaptation of LDA for brain–computer interfaces. IEEE Trans Biomed Eng 58:, 587-597.

Volosyak I, Valbuena D, Malechka T, Peuscher J, Graser A (2010). Brain-computer interface using water-based electrodes. J Neural eng 7: 066007.

Wang W, Collinger JL, Degenhart AD, Tyler-Kabara EC, Schwartz AB, Moran DW, Weber DJ, Wodlinger B, Vinjamuri RK, Ashmore RC, Kelly JW, Boninger ML (2013) An electrocorticographic brain interface in an individual with tetraplegia. PLoS One 8: e55344.

Wang J, He L, Zheng H, Lu Z-L (2014) Optimizing the magnetization-prepared rapid gradient-echo (MP-rage) sequence. PLoS ONE 9: e96899.

Wang Y, Gao X, Hong B, Jia C, Gao S (2008) Brain-computer interfaces based on visual evoked potentials. IEEE Eng Med Biol Mag, 27: 64-71.

Weiskopf N (2012) Real-time fMRI and its application to neurofeedback. NeuroImage 62: 682-692.

Wilson JJ, Palaniappan R (2011) Analogue mouse pointer control via an online steady state visual evoked potential (SSVEP) brain-computer interface. J Neural Eng 8: 025026.

Wolpaw JR, Wolpaw EW (eds) (2012) Brain-computer interfaces: Principles and practice. Oxford: Oxford Univ. Press.

Yin M, Li H, Bull C, Borton DA, Aceros J, Larson L, Nurmikko AV (2013) An externally head-mounted wireless neural recording device for laboratory animal research and possible human clinical use. Conf Proc IEEE Eng Med Biol Soc 2013: 3109-3114.

Yuan P, Gao X, Allison B, Wang Y, Bin G, Gao S (2013) A study of the existing problems of estimating the information transfer rate in online brain–computer interfaces. J Neural Eng 10: 26014.

Zhang D, Song H, Xu R, Zhou W, Ling Z, Hong B (2013) Toward a minimally invasive brain-computer interface using a single subdural channel: a visual speller study. NeuroImage 71: 30-41.

Zhang Y, Xu P, Liu T, Hu J, Zhang R, Yao D (2012) Multiple frequencies sequential coding for SSVEPbased brain computer interface. PloS ONE 7: e29519.